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May 12, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local 117 (Administrator I - Transit) collective bargaining agreement for the period of
January 1, 2011, through December 31, 2014.  This agreement covers eight employees in the Department of Transportation, Transit Division.

Employees in this bargaining unit are Administrator I’s employed in the Transit Division of the Department of Transportation who report to Transit Section Managers.  They provide administrative services in various aspects of:  personnel administration, budget development/administration, program development/administration, and the systems and processes that support the section to which the employee is assigned.

This is the second collective bargaining agreement for the bargaining unit.  The majority of the language in this agreement mirrors that of the previous agreement.  There is additional language stating that the parties will reopen negotiations in 2013 limited solely for the purpose of negotiating any change in wages due to comparable market total compensation.  If there are any changes as a result of these negotiations they will become effective at a date agreed to by the parties, but in no event earlier than January 1, 2013.  There are also grammatical and other minor revisions that clarify and/or bring the language into agreement with actual current practice.

This agreement contains potential improvements in efficiency, accountability, and productivity for the County by adding language regarding pre-arbitration review of grievances by the Office of Labor Relations, as well as the ability to reopen negotiations if necessary in conjunction with the implementation of a common biweekly payroll system and King County wide standardization of Fair Labor Standards Act work weeks.

This bargaining unit ratified the Memorandum of Agreement by and between King County and the King County Coalition of Labor Unions Addressing the 2011 Budget Crisis.  The cost-of-living adjustment language in the new collective bargaining agreement is consistent with that Memorandum of Agreement.
The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at

206-296-4273, at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Acting Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
